BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held – 5th January 2004 

Present:

Councillor Anderson (Chair),

Councillors Adams, Bunday, Burton, Civil, Corazzo, Darby, Don, Freer, Gordon, J. Henson, L. Henson, Jones, M. Lynch, S. Lynch, Malin, Mayhew CC, Parker, Rennie, Smith, Richardson and Watts CC.

M. Scrimshaw (Shopmobility), G. Stark (Kettering Traders Focus Group), G. Davis ( Neighbourhood Watch), S. Gregory (Ability Northants, Kettering Branch), Inspector J. Meagher (Northants Police).

Brian Mew ( Deputy Chief Executive – KBC)

Nick Chapman ( Environmental Control Manager – KBC)

Ian White ( Forum Administrator)

03.KTF.30
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Hales, King, West , Coe  and Sian MacDonald of Tresham Instiutute.

03.KTF.31
MINUTES

AGREED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on 8th September 2003 be approved and signed by the Chair.


Members discussed an issue in respect of the accuracy of minute 03.KTF.23 regarding the Use of the Highway  by Licensed Premises raised at the meeting of the Kettering Area Forum held on 8th October  2003. Having discussed the issue, no further action was taken by the Forum.

03.KTF.32
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Anderson (the Chair of the Forum) declared a prejudicial interest in Item 7 on the Agenda.

03.KTF.33
DEPUTY CHAIR

The Forum was informed that its Deputy Chair, Mr Bill Burton, had tendered his resignation prior to the meeting, as the organisation he represented, namely Kettering Means Business, had ceased to exist.

03.KTF.34
PRESENTATION

In the absence of the Community Liaison Officer for Fire and Safety, the presentation in respect of his role was deferred.

03.KTF.35
DECRIMINALISATION OF PARKING IN KETTERING TOWN CENTRE


A report was submitted which updated the Forum in respect of the work of the Decriminalisation of Parking Working Group. Mr Bill Burton and Mr G. Coleridge addressed the Forum under the  Public Right to Speak provision.


Mr Burton spoke against the possible provision of parking meters in Kettering, particularly in respect of the potential impact of such a provision on shopping in the Town Centre of Kettering. He requested that fair and impartial consultation should be undertaken in respect of this issue and that the views of consultees were listened to and acted upon. He felt that charging for parking should only be considered if the retail parks on the edges of the town started charging for parking.


Mr Coleridge expressed his concern at the lack of provision and access to services for disabled people in the proposed scheme, particularly in view of new legislation being introduced to reduce discrimination.


Concern was also expressed with regard to the impact of the introduction of the decriminalisation of parking on people from rural areas coming into the town centre to shop. It was also felt that officers should produce reports on the experiences of other towns who had introduced decriminalised parking schemes, rather than ‘volunteer’ organisations.


In response to the speakers, members of the forum noted that  it was hoped to address this matter by way of meetings with representatives from local authorities and other organisations in towns where decriminalisation of parking had been introduced. 

It was felt that it would be important for members of the Forum from other organisations to examine such schemes from a non local government viewpoint. Full and proper consultation would be undertaken, and it was felt that the extended timescale for the implementation of the scheme would allow the examination of all possible alternatives. It was felt, however, that the only way in which such a scheme would be effective, was if there was local parking enforcement, in particular by the extension of ‘Residents Only’ parking schemes, for which there was much demand. It was considered that the situation could become chaotic if enforcement was carried out to the County Council base safety level only and the way forward for Kettering was to participate fully in the scheme and to seek an enhanced level of restrictions and enforcement.


In respect of provision for disabled people, it was felt that the introduction of decriminalised parking would lead to an improvement in provision for disabled drivers with potentially greater space being available, particularly with effective enforcement measures incorporated. 


Having considered the matter, the Forum 



AGREED
that :-

i) the report be noted; and

ii) discussions take place with Gary Stark of Kettering Traders Focus Group with a view to him being able to join the Decriminalised parking Working Group.

03.KTF.36
USE OF HIGHWAY BY LICENSED PREMISES

Prior to the consideration of this item, Councillor Anderson, the Chair of the Forum left the meeting having declared a prejudicial interest in the matter. In view of the above, Councillor proposed, Councillor Parker seconded and it was

AGREED
that Councillor Shirley Lynch should chair the meeting of the Forum
for

the consideration of this item only.

A report was submitted which sought the views of the Forum on revised conditions for the granting of permissions to place tables and chairs on the highway outside licensed premises. 

Members, when considering the conditions, expressed concern with regard to the minimum width of 1.8m of clear footway being available for pedestrians at all times being too prescriptive and likely to preclude most premises from taking up the scheme. Additionally, it was felt that the restriction of only premises within the view of Kettering CCTV being considered was unduly restrictive and would not permit the scheme to be rolled out on a Borough –wide basis. Additionally, it was felt that the 7.00pm curfew and certain times of the year would not be appropriate.

Members of the Forum felt that the scheme in general terms was somewhat prescriptive and broadly agreed that there should be more flexibility in the conditions, so that licensees could reach agreements with the Environment and Control Manager and the Licensing Officer tailored to circumstances. 

It was noted that the conditions that had been submitted had been agreed in consultation with the Police’s Licensing Officer, and it would be necessary to consult him again. In view of this, it was 


AGREED
that :-

i) the Environment and Control Manager consult the Police’s Licensing Officer in respect of the issues raised above; and

ii) a report be submitted to the Council’s Executive Committee as a result of those discussions, which seeks agreement for revised terms and conditions, which encompass a less prescriptive approach.

(NB: At the conclusion of the consideration of this item, Councillor Anderson returned to the meeting and resumed the Chair)

03.KTF.37
BUDGET PROPOSALS 2004/05

Members received a report that provided details of the Council’s Budget Strategy as it was at the time of publication of the Agenda. The report outlined the provisional grant settlement for 2004/05, the measures to be taken in respect of consultation, the general fund medium term financial forecast, budget variances , income generation proposals and received details of the financial implications of current policy decisions. Members of the Forum were also appraised of  changes to the method of allocation of grant from central government, which were being finalised currently, and had impacted on the budget process for this Council. Members of the Forum noted the shortfall in central funding to be received under the current mechanism, but were informed that lobbying of government was continuing in order to address the issue if possible. Members of the Forum were also disappointed with the change of rules with regard to revenue derived from the sale of council houses.

Members noted the above, but concern was expressed with regard to the Council not providing current detailed budget proposals to the Forum. Additionally, in view of this fluid situation, it was felt that it was not possible for the Forum to comment on the report before it, bearing in mind that the content was likely to change. 

In order to assist members of the Forum, who were unable to respond to the Budget consultation process through alternative means, it was

AGREED
that a copy of the report containing the updated details of the budget proposals be sent to all members of the Forum at the earliest opportunity.

03.KTF.38
KETTERING BUS TERMINAL – IMPROVEMENTS FOR BUS PASSENGERS


A report was submitted which notified members of the Forum with regard to progress with improvements for bus passengers in Kettering.


Mr Bill Burton and Mr G. Coleridge addressed the Committee in respect of this matter under the terms of the Council’s Right to Speak Policy.


Mr Burton welcomed the improvements and hoped that further changes could be made to the traffic flows in the Newland Street area such as opening it to traffic in the evenings and the introduction of arrangements to prevent ‘rat-running’ through adjacent residential areas. 


Mr Coleridge expressed his concerns with regard to the level of consultation undertaken by the County Council in respect of this issue, and sought assurances that the new arrangements would include provision for disabled bus passengers and young mothers with children.


In response to the above, the Forum was informed that no further changes or controls to traffic flows had been proposed as part of the scheme. Disabled access facilities had been include, but no additional toilet facilities were planned. Members were also notified that concerns regarding vandalism and also the glazed covered walkway incorporated in the scheme would be taken on board, and that discussions were ongoing with the management of the Newlands Centre regarding day to day maintenance provision.


Further concern was expressed with regard to the level of consultation undertaken in respect of the scheme. However, members of the Forum were appraised of the reports submitted to the Town Forum in respect of the matter, as well as publicity by way of the local media.


Councillor Freer suggested that a meeting could be arranged  between the Leaders and Deputy Leaders of the Borough and County Councils to discuss the broader traffic management issues  in Kettering town centre. Councillor Mayhew CC agreed to pursue the matter.

03.KTF.39
DATE OF NEXT MEETING AND AGENDA ITEMS
Monday 8th March, 2004.

Agenda Items to include :-

Election of Deputy Chair

Road Humps in Kettering

03.KTF.40
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

The situation with regard to traffic speeding and inappropriate parking in St Michaels Ward was noted.

In respect of the provision of CCTV adjacent to the Central Rock Café, it was noted that the matter would be expedited by Council officers in order to effect its introduction at the earliest opportunity.

(The meeting started at 7:00pm and ended at 8:43pm)

___________________________________

Chair
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